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HISTORIC MEETING
Trump, Putin discuss the war in Ukraine,

Named Indiana’s best daily 
newspaper by the Hoosier 

State Press Association

Downtown Terre Haute 
workers and regular visitors 
see traditions and routines 
change.

The Max 
Ehrmann 
sculpture and 
plaza are in 
the process 
of moving 
from the 
northwest 
corner of 
the original 
Crossroads of 
America to a 
new prospec-
tive location 

a half-block south on Sev-
enth Street to accommodate 
a new hotel complex. The 
popular Blues at the Cross-
roads festival took its final 

bow in 2022 after a stellar 
two-decade run. Shops, build-
ings and businesses come 
and go, too. 

STUDENTS ARE 
BACK IN TOWN

GPS technology erases 
tire-chalking era 

of downtown parking

Tribune-Star/Joseph C. Garza

Parking enforcement offi cer Michelle Barnett uses new GPS 
technology to track downtown parking like she does here Thurs-
day near the intersection of Sixth Street and Wabash Avenue.

Tribune-Star/Joseph C. Garza

The patch Michelle Barnett 
wears on her parking 
enforcement offi cer uniform.

MARK
BENNETT

Turn to BENNETT, A4

By Sue Loughlin
Tribune-Star

C hloe Headdy was on the park-
ing lot of the Sycamore Towers 
residence hall complex late 
Friday morning when Indiana 

State University president, Mike God-
ard, walked up to welcome her and 
her family to campus.

The first-time freshman from New 
Market, located south of Crawfords-
villle, was moving into her residence 
hall when the president walked up 
to ask how she was doing and what 
building she would be living in. 

A first-day personal greeting from 
a university president doesn’t happen 
everywhere, she said.

“It was kind of shocking. I didn’t 
realize who he was at first,” she said. “I 
think it’s really cool.”

Freshmen ready to begin college experience at Indiana State University

Tribune-Star/Joseph C. Garza

Indiana State University freshman Phoenix Dobbs and her family are greeted by ISU President Mike Godard as she 
moves into her residence hall Friday.

Tribune-Star/Joseph C. Garza

Indiana State University junior Olivia Craig helps new student Deion 
Edwards of French Lick move his belongings Friday into Cromwell Hall.

By Sue Loughlin
Tribune-Star

Sutton Reed is ready 
for the next, exciting chap-
ter of his life.

And that chapter will 
take place at Saint Mary-
of-the-Woods College, 
where he will be a fresh-
man this year majoring in 
kinesiology and playing on 
the men’s volleyball team.

“I really love the cam-
pus and the volleyball 
team. The team has such 

a great 
bond, and 
that’s what 
drove me 
here,” he 
said during 
freshman 
move-in 
day Friday. 

While experiencing 
some anxiety associated 
with his freshman year of 
college, Reed is also confi-
dent about what’s ahead.

Turn to STATE, A4

Saint Mary-of-the-Woods students ready for new chapter

Tribune-Star/Joseph C. Garza

Saint Mary-of-the-Woods College student Madison Miers 
greets new students as they arrive on campus Friday.

REED
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By Niki Kelly
Indiana Capital Chronicle 

Indianapolis

Pressure is mounting on 
Indiana Republicans as the 
White House invites state 
lawmakers for a visit, and a 
poll in the field assesses the 
political risk of a mid-cycle 
redistricting.

National conservative 
activist Charlie Kirk also 
called out House Speaker 
Todd Huston and Senate Pres-
ident Pro Tem Rodric Bray in 
a post on X.

The moves come after Vice 
President JD Vance visited the 
Hoosier State Aug. 7 and met 
with Gov. Mike Braun and 

legislative 
leaders to 
push for new 
congressio-
nal maps in 
Indiana. Pres-
ident Donald 
Trump hopes 
to pick up 
GOP seats in 

a handful of states to keep a 
slim Republican majority in 
the U.S. House in 2026.

Hoosier lawmakers 
redraw districts after each 
decennial census, as per the 
Indiana Constitution. They 
last did so in 2021. Congres-
sional Republicans have a 7-2 
advantage.

White House visit, poll 
amplify redistricting 

fi ght in Indiana
President’s team, allies turning up the 
pressure on Indiana GOP lawmakers

TRUMP
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• Annual well visits
• Sick visits
• Home visit support
• Medication management
• Chronic disease management
• Specialist referrals as needed

Good health starts with your primary 
care provider. Our family nurse 
practitioners provide care for children 
and adults, offering:

We offer same-day appointments for established patients 
& new patient appointments within 7 days.

1378 South State Road 46, Terre Haute, IN 47803

Call (812) 877-3310

Indiana State 
University

Capelli Salon

Bike Trail

★

Two Minute Drive 
From ISU Campus 

or Take the Bike Trail

15% Off
Any Service for 

New Student Clients
Must show student ID

~Men’s & Women’s Cuts & Color ~ Braiding ~ Nail & Pedicures

Now, another downtown 
element is transforming.

Regulars who park their 
cars in that historic neigh-
borhood will no longer see 
chalk marks on their tires. 
For decades, Terre Haute 
Police Department parking 
enforcement officers would 
walk through downtown, 
carrying a long chalkstick and 
marking tires to make sure 
motorists adhere to the two-
hour limit on using a parking 
space between 8 a.m. and 
5 p.m. on weekdays. Parking 
is free for those following that 
policy.

Technological advances 
have replaced the tire-chalk-
ing routine.

On July 9, the department 
replaced the tire-chalking 
with a system based on 
GPS coordinates. It is an 
upgrade to the city’s parking 
monitoring system through 
its connection with Cardinal 
Tracking, explained THPD 
Sgt. Ted Lemke.

Instead of chalking tires, 
the parking enforcement 
officer carries a cellphone-like 
handheld device that pho-
tographs the position of a 
vehicle’s tires and logs the 
images and times into the 
Cardinal system. Thus, there 
are no chalk marks that could 
be erased or altered by a 
downtown parker trying to 
cut corners. There also will be 
no chalk marks that could get 
washed away by rain.

Lemke explained that, 
through the years, some 
downtown parking space 
users would rub off the chalk 
marks and insist their tires 
had never been marked, even 
though an enforcement officer 
had recorded the marking.

GPS monitoring will 
settle those disputes, sort of 
like Major League Baseball’s 
Replay Command Center in 
New York does by reviewing 
umpires calls with videos.

“I think that’s going to 
make the argument factor 
easier for us,” Lemke said last 
week. He declined to disclose 
the cost of the city’s GPS 
upgrade.

Technology through GPS 
— a satellite-based “global 
positioning system” — adds a 
layer of accuracy. Its images 
can pinpoint the precise posi-
tion of the elements of each 
tire and record it. So, the GPS 
monitoring will detect that a 
downtown parker has moved 
his or her vehicle to abide by 
the two-hour limit and, thus, 
that motorist will avoid get-
ting a ticket.

Terre Haute parking tick-
ets carry a $10 fine, but that 
fee increases to $15 after five 
business days. Anyone with 
five unpaid parking tickets 
could have their vehicle 
towed and incur the costs of 
each outstanding ticket, the 
towing fee and the storage 
bill, Lemke said.

“We would prefer they 
just pay the ticket” in the first 
place, Lemke said. 

For the past 18 years, 
Michelle Barnett has carried 
that familiar chalking wand 
while serving as THPD’s 
downtown parking enforce-
ment officer.

“She’s passionate about 
her job,” Lemke said, and 
doesn’t relish assessing people 

parking tickets. Still, “she 
takes it seriously, and she fol-
lows through.”

Despite the difficulty 
of issuing parking tickets, 
Barnett makes lasting connec-
tions with folks downtown.

“There are several people 
I have met over the past 18 
years which have become 
lifelong friends,” Barnett said 
in a Wednesday email inter-
view. “Several of them have 
asked why I’m not carrying 
the chalk stick anymore and 
I’ve just explained to them 
we have gone to a new GPS 
coordinate system. I enjoy 
interacting with the public 
while serving the downtown 
area.”

She likes the precision and 
efficiency of GPS.

“This system will be more 
accurate because of the GPS 
System and will not allow 
chalk marks to be removed,” 
Barnett said. “In addition, if 
it’s raining, the chalk mark 
won’t be washed away. And 
in the winter, the chalk was 
difficult to apply.”

The GPS-based system 
could someday be adapted for 
parking meters, if the city of 
Terre Haute ever chose that, 
Lemke said. He emphasized 
that no such plan exists, but 
implementing a system with 
that future capability “is using 
the taxpayers’ money wisely.”

Terre Haute implemented 
its two-hour restriction on 
parking spaces more than 45 
years ago. The Terre Haute 
City Council voted unani-
mously in March 1980 to 
remove all parking meters 
from the city and estab-
lished the two-hour limit 
instead, according to former 
Tribune-Star contributor Dor-
othy Jerse’s “Looking Back” 
column.

Nearby Bloomington also 
removed its parking meters 
in 1982, after 36 years of 
use. But that city reinstituted 
metered parking in 2013, and 
continues to charge parkers 
$1 per hour from 8 a.m. to 
9 p.m. Monday through Sat-
urday.

The topic of changing 
Terre Haute’s downtown 
parking policies has arisen 
occasionally. It came up in 
2017 and 2018 after multiple 
apartment complexes aimed 
at college students were built, 
raising concerns about those 
students overwhelming the 
available spaces.

A 2014 survey of Terre 
Haute downtown merchants 
in a “Downtown Parking and 
Pedestrian Study” compiled 
for the city by HWC Engineer-
ing in Indianapolis showed 
only 9% supported the rein-
stallation of meters.

For now, the two-hour 
weekday parking limit rou-
tine continues. Barnett points 
out that the policy benefits 
downtown visitors, workers 
and businesses.

Her tip for parking-space 
users is based on that goal.

“It’s important to move the 
vehicles every two hours and 
not return to the same spot, 
due to the GPS coordinates,” 
Barnett said. “This will also 
allow visitors to the down-
town area a chance to park 
closer to the businesses they 
want to visit, which in turn 
helps our downtown business-
es and restaurants thrive.”

Mark Bennett can be 
reached at 812-231-4377 or 
mark.bennett@tribstar.com.

Bennett
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Parking enforcement offi cer Michelle Barnett types information 
from a parked car on South Fourth Street into the TickeTrak 
Mobile app Thursday.

Tribune-Star/Joseph C. Garza

New Indiana State student Alyssa Peters, second from right, laughs Friday after ISU President 
Mike Godard realized it’s she who is attending Indiana State and not her boyfriend, Logan 
Eisenhour, who wore a Grace College T-shirt and just had his photo taken with Godard in one 
of the residence hall cafeterias.

Headdy, who is majoring 
in digital communications, is 
excited about her upcoming 
freshman year. She initially 
chose ISU because of its 
music program but decided 
to pursue the other major. 
Both programs “are amaz-
ing,” she said.

Headdy was one of about 
630 first-time freshmen 
moving to campus Friday, 
with many more expected to 
move in today.

The new freshmen and 
their families, with the 
assistance of returning ISU 
students and staff, packed 
carts to the brim with per-
sonal items as the beginning 
college students prepared to 
move away from home.

Godard, meeting with 
media, said move-in day is 
one of his favorite days of 
the year; at the top of his list 
is graduation day.

“We’re super excited to 
welcome this new genera-
tion of Sycamores onto our 
campus,” he inside ISU’s 
Welcome Center. “We want 
to make sure our freshmen 
truly feel the culture of care 
that’s here at Indiana State.”

Among some of the 
changes this year is a new, 
popular forensics academic 
program.

ISU also is implement-
ing a new “one-stop shop” 
where students can have 
their questions answered in 
one location; it will include 
advising, financial aid, 
career services, housing and 
counseling services.

“We want to make sure 
we take down as many 
barriers as we can,” Godard 
said. 

He planned to spend a 
lot of time during move-
in meeting with new and 
returning students and 
families.

Especially for the new 
freshmen, “I encourage them 
to take advantage of all the 
opportunities to be involved 
and pick a few things to be 
involved with,” the president 
said.

He tells them, “If you 
had a great high school 
experience, or maybe a 
not-so-great high school 
experience, when you come 
here to Indiana State, you 
can re-invent yourself if you 
want to.”

At ISU, “We’ll walk 
alongside them” to help 
them be successful in their 
pursuits, Godard said.

With the arrival of stu-
dents after summer break, “I 
just love the energy,” God-
ard said. “That brings me 
more energy …to want to 
just be out and about even 
more and get to know each 
and every one of our stu-
dents on a personal level.”

While official enrollment 
count is several days away, 
he said ISU anticipates a 
larger freshmen class com-
pared to last year.

After meeting with 
media, Godard went to 

Pickerl Hall, which houses 
Honors College students. 
He moved on to the north 
Sycamore Towers parking 
lot, a dining hall, and then 
the south Sycamore Towers 
parking lot.

He met up with parents 
Lindsay and Adam Pride-
more of Monrovia on one 
of the parking lots. Their 
daughter, Emma, is a fresh-
man at ISU in the Honors 
College.

“We both went to Purdue 
— we didn’t get to meet the 
president,” Adam Pridemore 
said with a laugh. ISU’s 
smaller size was a strong 
factor in why Emma chose 
Indiana State, he said.

In the cafeteria, the pres-
ident posed for a picture 
with freshman Alyssa Peters 
from Brownsburg, who will 
major in elementary and 
special education.

She was a little nervous 
about attending college, but 
she’s looking forward to 
the experience. She’s been 
home-schooled and hadn’t 
been in an actual school set-
ting since sixth grade, when 
she attended a Christian 

middle school.
“It’s definitely going to 

be a lot different,” she said, 
although she has many 
friends attending ISU. She 
found Godard to be “very 
friendly … I can’t wait to 
get to know him a lot more.”

Cam Haugk, a freshman 
from Westfield, had the 
opportunity to shake hands 
with Godard; he previously 
met the president during 
orientation.

His room is on the 10th 
floor of one of the towers, 
to which Godard told him, 
“You got the view.”

Haugk will be studying 
professional aviation flight 
technology and wants to be 
a pilot.

He chose ISU because 
of its aviation program and 
his parents attended the uni-
versity. His father, Matt, also 
pursued a career in aviation 
and is CEO of an aerospace 
company. 

Sue Loughlin can be 
reached at 812-231-4235 or 
at sue.loughlin@tribstar.
com. Follow Sue on X at @
TribStarSue.
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Brennan Randolph, president of Saint Mary-of-the-Woods 
College, greets a new student’s family as they arrive Friday.

ADAMS

“I’m going to have so 
much fun here … I can’t 
wait for it to get started,” he 
said.

Not too far away, college 
president Brennan Ran-
dolph, as well as several 
faculty, staff and early-report 
students, gathered on both 
sides of The Avenue to give 
new campus students a 
warm, lively welcome.

The welcome included 
bubbles, music, noisemakers 
and “Welcome to the Woods” 
signs. Those gathered on 
each side of The Avenue 
cheered on the new campus 
arrivals after the incoming 
students received a personal 
greeting and welcome from 
the college president.

The annual tradition is 
something the campus looks 
forward to, Randolph said.

“It’s fun for faculty and 
staff to come out and wel-
come them. I think it helps 
students and families to see 
a little bit about who we are, 
the family-like atmosphere 
and the culture we talk 
about in the admissions pro-
cess,” Randolph said.

Campus enrollment will 
be “very similar” to last 
year, he reported, with about 
217 new students and about 
605 total students for the 
on-campus program.

The incoming, cam-
pus-based class is diverse, 
with students from 24 states, 
Puerto Rico and 12 coun-
tries, Randolph said. Ten 
percent of the new students 
are international.

Student-athletes repre-
sent 66% of the incoming 
class.

Total fall enrollment 
for the college, including 

Woods Online and graduate 
students, is anticipated to be 
about 1,200 students, which 
includes those who will start 
in October.

The college continues to 
see growth and success in its 
nursing programs, Randolph 
said. It also has its second 
incoming class of graduate 

students pursuing a master 
of science in equine studies.

Among the new fresh-
man on campus is Dante 
Adams of Fayetteville, Ark., 
who will play on the men’s 
basketball team. He is an 
exercise science major.

He’s been on campus for 
about a week. “It’s exciting 

… I’m ready 
to get start-
ed,” Adams 
said.

His goals 
for the 
upcoming 
year include 
winning 
basketball 

games, getting good grades 
and just enjoying the college 
experience, he said.

Another student moving 
into Le Fer Hall Friday was 
Landrie Hayes of Terre 
Haute; she is majoring in 
business.

Among the factors she 
considered in attending the 
college was its smaller, fam-
ily-like atmosphere. “It feels 
very at home” at the Woods, 
she said.

Sue Loughlin can be 
reached at 812-231-4235 or 
at sue.loughlin@tribstar.
com. Follow Sue on X at @
TribStarSue.
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